
ENGLISH TRANSLATION 
 
May 18, 2009 
 
The Honorable Mary A. McLaughlin 
United States District Court 
For the Eastern District of Pennsylvania 
U.S. Courthouse  
601 Market Street, Room #13614 
Philadelphia, PA 19106-1723 

 
 
Dear Judge McLaughlin, 

 
I dare to write to you, because if I didn’t do it, I would not be able to live in peace with my 

conscience.  
 
I have known Andrew for 25 years. During all these years, I had a chance to have formed a rather 

complete opinion about him. I met Andrew in Leningrad – he was my son’s classmate. Our house was 
always open for my son’s friends, but it was with Andrew that I had established a very close and 
trusting relationship.   

 
I had a chance to observe the way Andrew treated his friends, and how devoted he was to them. 

Back then, my family and I were going through hard times because we fought for our right to 
immigrate to Israel. It was amazing that being a very young man; he would always find good words to 
support my son and me, and did not turn on us despite the fact that in the Soviet Union, it was not safe. 

 
I have been in continuous relationship with Andrew and his family for all these years. I have 

witnessed his generosity and have seen him always helping his friends and complete strangers every 
chance that he got. Although I live in Israel, I come to America every year because my son and his 
family live and work in the US. Because of this I have a chance to maintain close relationships with 
and Andrew and his family. I have seen what a remarkable father and son he is. Could this be said 
about every one of us? 

 
The last time I talked to Andrew on the phone was in November, 2008. Andrew called my son, but 

he was not at home. So, I had a chance to have a long conversation with him. He talked about his 
family, and was eager to see his baby after work.  

 
Your Honor! I cannot and do not have a right to discuss the tragic situation Andrew is in at the 

moment. The only thing I can do is to ask you for leniency in Andrew’s case – I am sure that you 
would never regret it. 

 
Respectfully, 
 
Ilana Keis 
ID number 303643878 
11-4 Cagal Street, Israel 
 
/Signature/ 

 






